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Appeal from an order of the Family Court, Onondaga County
(Michael L. Hanuszczak, J.), entered January 8, 2020 in a proceeding
pursuant to Family Court Act article 10.  The order, insofar as
appealed from, adjudged that respondent had neglected the subject
child.  

It is hereby ORDERED that the order insofar as appealed from is
unanimously reversed on the law without costs and the petition is
dismissed. 

Memorandum:  In this proceeding pursuant to Family Court Act
article 10, respondent mother appeals from that part of an order
adjudging that she neglected the subject child.  We agree with the
mother that Family Court’s finding of neglect is not supported by the
requisite preponderance of the evidence, and we therefore reverse the
order insofar as appealed from and dismiss the petition.  “[A] party
seeking to establish neglect must show, by a preponderance of the
evidence (see Family Ct Act § 1046 [b] [i]), first, that a child’s
physical, mental or emotional condition has been impaired or is in
imminent danger of becoming impaired and second, that the actual or
threatened harm to the child is a consequence of the failure of the
parent or caretaker to exercise a minimum degree of care in providing
the child with proper supervision or guardianship” (Nicholson v
Scoppetta, 3 NY3d 357, 368 [2004]; see Family Ct Act § 1012 [f] [i];
Matter of Chance C. [Jennifer S.], 165 AD3d 1593, 1594 [4th Dept
2018]).  In considering whether the requisite minimum degree of care
was provided, “[c]ourts must evaluate parental behavior objectively: 
would a reasonable and prudent parent have so acted, or failed to act,
under the circumstances then and there existing” (Nicholson, 3 NY3d at
370).  Here, the evidence at the fact-finding hearing establishes that
the mother acknowledged her mental health issues and had been
compliant with treatment following her discovery that she was pregnant
(cf. Matter of Trinity E. [Robert E.], 137 AD3d 1590, 1591 [4th Dept
2016]); that she never acted inappropriately around the child (cf.
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Matter of Thomas B. [Calla B.], 139 AD3d 1402, 1403-1404 [4th Dept
2016]); and that she was engaged in a supportive housing program that
would allow her to care for the child, thereby limiting any extended
need for foster care (cf. Matter of Trebor UU., 279 AD2d 735, 737 [3d
Dept 2001]).  We therefore find insufficient evidence that any actual
or imminent harm to the child is “ ‘clearly attributable’ ” to any act
or failure to act on the mother’s part (Nicholson, 3 NY3d at 370).  In
light of our conclusion, the mother’s remaining contention is
academic.  
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